Child Welfare & Substance Abuse Literature Review Summary

2017

Prepared for: The Center for Advanced Studies in Child Welfare at the University of Minnesota School of Social Work

Authors:

Karen E. Goodenough, MSW, LGSW, PhD Student

Table of Contents

[Note: Hyperlinks 3](#_Toc515717424)

[Collaborative Practice between Child Welfare & Substance Abuse 3](#_Toc515717425)

[Interventions 5](#_Toc515717426)

[Child Welfare Interventions 5](#_Toc515717427)

[Family Drug Court 7](#_Toc515717428)

[Interventions for Children 8](#_Toc515717429)

[Other Interventions 9](#_Toc515717430)

[Policy Interventions 10](#_Toc515717431)

[Recovery Coaches 10](#_Toc515717432)

[Substance Abuse Interventions 11](#_Toc515717433)

[Outcomes 12](#_Toc515717434)

[Parenting & Motherhood 14](#_Toc515717435)

[Screening/Assessment 18](#_Toc515717436)

[Special Populations 18](#_Toc515717437)

[African Americans 18](#_Toc515717438)

[Fathers 19](#_Toc515717439)

[Indigenous Peoples/American Indians 19](#_Toc515717440)

[Infants 19](#_Toc515717441)

[Latinx Americans 20](#_Toc515717442)

[People of Color 21](#_Toc515717443)

[People Living with HIV 21](#_Toc515717444)

[People who use Methamphetamine 21](#_Toc515717445)

[Prenatal Substance Exposure 22](#_Toc515717446)

[Training 22](#_Toc515717447)

[Child Welfare Staff 22](#_Toc515717448)

[Foster Parents 23](#_Toc515717449)

[Graduate Students 23](#_Toc515717450)

[Pediatric Residents 23](#_Toc515717451)

[Trauma 23](#_Toc515717452)

[Understanding the Link Between Substance Abuse & Child Welfare 24](#_Toc515717453)

[Youth/Adolescent Substance Abuse in the Child Welfare System 28](#_Toc515717454)

# Note: Hyperlinks

Clickable hyperlinks to the articles have only been included when free access to the full article (beyond the abstract) is available without logging in to the journal website or a university-based library access system.

# Collaborative Practice between Child Welfare & Substance Abuse

Altshuler, S.J. (2005). Drug-endangered children need a collaborative community response. *Child Welfare, 84*(2), 171-190.

Billingham, J. (1999). Drug-using parents: Policy guidelines for inter-agency working. *Child Abuse Review, 8*(1), 29-33. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0852(199901/02)8:1<29::AID-CAR520>3.0.CO;2-Y

Child Welfare Information Gateway (CWIG). (2014). *[Parental substance use and the child](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/parentalsubabuse.pdf)*

*[welfare system](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/parentalsubabuse.pdf)*[.](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/parentalsubabuse.pdf) Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,

Children’s Bureau.

Coates, D. (2017). Working with families with parental mental health and/or drug and alcohol issues where there are child protection concerns: Inter-agency collaboration. *Child & Family Social Work, 22*(S4), 1-10. doi:10.1111/cfs.12238

Colby, S.M., & Murrell, W. (1998). Child welfare and substance abuse services: From barriers to collaboration. In R.L. Hampton, V. Senatore, & T.P. Gullotta (Eds.), *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives* (pp. 188-219). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Drabble, L. (2007). Pathways to collaboration: Exploring values and collaborative practice between child welfare and substance abuse treatment fields. *Child Maltreatment, 12*(1), 31-42. doi:10.1177/1077559506296721

Drabble, L. (2011). Advancing collaborative practice between substance abuse treatment and child welfare fields: What helps and hinders the process? *Administration in Social Work, 35*(1), 88-106. [doi:10.1080/03643107.2011.533625](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/239831214_Collaboration_between_addiction_treatment_and_child_welfare_Challenges_and_opportunities_in_a_Canadian_context)

Drabble, L., & Poole, N. (2011). Collaboration between addiction treatment and child welfare fields: Opportunities in a Canadian context. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 11*(2), 124-149. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2011.570657

Feig, L. (1998). Understanding the problem: The gap between substance abuse programs and child welfare services. In R.L. Hampton, V. Senatore, & T.P. Gullotta (Eds.), *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives* (pp. 62-95). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Green, B.L., Rockhill, A., & Burrus, S. (2009). [The role of interagency collaboration for substance-abusing families involved with child welfare.](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/5279561_The_Role_of_Interagency_Collaboration_for_Substance-Abusing_Families_Involved_with_Child_Welfare) *Child Welfare, 87*(1), 29-61.

He, A.S. (2015). Examining intensity and types of interagency collaboration between child welfare and drug and alcohol service providers. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 46*, 190-197. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2015.07.004

He, A.S., Traube, D.E., & Young, N.K. (2014). Perceptions of parental substance use disorders in cross-system collaboration among child welfare, alcohol and other drugs, and dependency court organizations. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 38*(5), 939-951. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2013.10.020

Howard, M.O. (2012). Substance misuse and the child welfare system: A rejoinder. *Social Work Research, 36*(2), 88. doi:10.1093/swr/svs044

Jacobs, P, E., Lurie, A., & Cuzzi, L. (1983). Coordination of services to methadone mothers and their addicted newborns. *Health & Social Work, 8*(4), 290-98. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/8.4.290

Kerwin, M.L.E. (2005). Collaboration between child welfare and substance-abuse fields: Combined treatment programs for mothers. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 30*(7), 581-597. [doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jsi045](https://academic.oup.com/jpepsy/article/30/7/581/930032)

Lee, E., Esaki, N., & Greene, R. (2009). Collocation: Integrating child welfare and substance abuse services. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 9*(1), 55-70. [doi:10.1080/15332560802533612](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/232871920_Collocation_Integrating_Child_Welfare_and_Substance_Abuse_Services)

Marsh, J.C., Smith, B.D., & Bruni, M. (2011). Integrated substance abuse and child welfare services for women: A progress review. *Children and Youth Services Review, 33*(3), 466-472. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2010.06.017

McAlpine, C., Marshall, C.C., & Doran, N. H. (2001). [Combining child welfare and substance abuse services: A blended model of intervention](http://lms.ctl.cyut.edu.tw/sysdata/9/18209/doc/86e449d2c57bbbea/attach/705370.pdf). *Child Welfare, 80*(2), 129-149.

Ryan, J.P., Marsh, J.C., Testa, M.F., & Louderman, R. (2006). Integrating substance abuse treatment and child welfare services: Findings from the Illinois alcohol and other drug abuse waiver demonstration. *Social Work Research, 30*(2), 95-107. doi:10.1093/swr/30.2.95

Smith, B.D., & Mogro-Wilson, C. (2007). Multi-level influences on the practice of inter-agency collaboration in child welfare and substance abuse treatment. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(5), 545-556. [doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2006.06.002](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/223081176_Multi-level_influences_on_the_practice_of_inter-agency_collaboration_in_child_welfare_and_substance_abuse_treatment)

Smith, B.D., & Mogro-Wilson, C. (2008). Inter-agency collaboration: Policy and practice in child welfare and substance abuse treatment. *Administration in Social Work, 32*(2), 5-24. [doi:10.1300/J147v32n02\_02](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/261578844_Inter-Agency_Collaboration)

Tatara, T. (1990). *Children of substance abusing and alcoholic parents in public child welfare: A report submitted to the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research*. Washington, DC: American Public Welfare Association.

Taylor, A., & Kroll, B. (2004). Working with parental substance misuse: Dilemmas for practice. *British Journal of Social Work, 34*(8), 1115-1132. doi:10.1093/bjsw/bch132

Wells, R., Chuang, E., Haynes, L.E., Lee, I-H., & Bai, Y. (2011). Child welfare agency ties to providers and schools and substance abuse treatment use by adolescents. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 40*(1), 26-34. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2010.08.004

# Interventions

## Child Welfare Interventions

Adams, P. (1999). Towards a family support approach with drug-using parents: The importance of social worker attitudes and knowledge. *Child Abuse Review, 8*(1), 15-28. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0852(199901/02)8:1<15::AID-CAR494>3.0.CO;2-V

Akin, B.A., & Gregoire, T.K. (1997). Parents' views on child welfare's response to addiction. *Families in Society, 78*(4), 393-404. doi:10.1606/1044-3894.797

Barnard, M., & Bain, C. (2015). Resisting your good intentions: Substance-misusing parents and early intervention to support and monitor children in need. *Child & Family Social Work, 20*(2), 171-180. doi:10.1111/cfs.12064

Blau, G.M., Whewell, M.C., Gullotta, T.P., & Bloom, M. (1994). The prevention and treatment of child abuse in households of substance abusers: A research demonstration progress report. *Child Welfare, 73*(1), 83-94.

Brook, J. (2014). Clinician perspectives on relationship, therapeutic strategy, and gender responsiveness in child welfare substance abuse settings. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 14*(4), 359-377. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2014.957118

Coates, D., & Howe, D. (2015). Working with families who experience parental mental health and/or drug and alcohol problems in the context of child protection concerns: Recommendations for service improvement. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Family Therapy, 36*(3), 325-341. doi:10.1002/anzf.1113

Dauber, S., Neighbors, C., Dasaro, C., Riordan, A., & Morgenstern, J. (2012). Impact of intensive case management on child welfare system involvement for substance-dependent parenting women on public assistance. *Children and Youth Services Review, 34*(7), 1359-1366. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.03.020

Dore, M.M., & Doris, J.M. (1998). Preventing child placement in substance-abusing families: Research-informed practice. *Child Welfare, 77*(4), 407-426.

Forrester, D., & Harwin, J. (2011). *Parents who misuse drugs and alcohol: Effective interventions in social work and child protection.* West Sussex, UK: Wiley-Blackwell. doi:10.1002/9780470977958.

Forrester, D., Holland, S., Williams, A., & Copello, A. (2016). Helping families where parents misuse drugs or alcohol? A mixed methods comparative evaluation of an intensive family preservation service. *Child & Family Social Work, 21*(1), 65-75. doi:10.1111/cfs.12111

Forrester, D., McCambridge, J., Waissbein, C., Emlyn-Jones, R., & Rollnick, S. (2008). Child risk and parental resistance: Can motivational interviewing improve the practice of child and family social workers in working with parental alcohol misuse? *The British Journal of Social Work, 38*(7), 1302-1319. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcl394

Groze, V., Haines-Simeon, M., & Barth, R.P. (1994). Barriers in permanency planning for medically fragile children: Drug affected children and HIV infected children. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 11*(1), 63-85. [doi:10.1007/BF01876104](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/226828452_Barriers_in_permanency_planning_for_medically_fragile_children_Drug_affected_children_and_HIV_infected_children)

Hohman, M.M. (1998). Motivational interviewing: An intervention tool for child welfare case workers working with substance-abusing parents. *Child Welfare, 77*(3), 275-89.

Johnson-Motoyama, M., Brook, J., Yan, Y., & McDonald, T.P. (2013). Cost analysis of the strengthening families program in reducing time to family reunification among substance-affected families. *Children and Youth Services Review, 35*(2), 244-252. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.11.008

Kroll, B. (2007). A family affair? Kinship care and parental substance misuse: Some dilemmas explored. *Child & Family Social Work, 12*(1), 84-93. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2206.2006.00448.x

Maluccio, A.N., & Ainsworth, F. (2003). Drug use by parents: A challenge for family reunification practice. *Children and Youth Services Review, 25*(7), 511-533. doi:10.1016/S0190-7409(03)00042-2

McCann, K.J., Twomey, J.E., Caldwell, D., Soave, R., Fontaine, L.A., & Lester, B.M. (2010). Services used by perinatal substance-users with child welfare involvement: A descriptive study. *Harm Reduction Journal, 7*(19), 1-7. [doi:10.1186/1477-7517-7-19](https://harmreductionjournal.biomedcentral.com/track/pdf/10.1186/1477-7517-7-19)

McGregor, D. (1994). "Family-centered practice in the interface between child welfare and the alcohol and drug field": Comment. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 13*(4), 455-456. doi:10.1080/09595239400185591

Moore, J., & Finkelstein, N. (2001). Parenting services for families affected by substance abuse. *Child Welfare, 80*(2), 221-238.

Mumm, A.M., Olsen, L.J., & Allen, D. (1998). Families affected by substance abuse: Implications for generalist social work practice. *Families in Society, 79*(4), 384-394. doi:10.1606/1044-3894.700

O'Connor, L., Forrester, D., Holland, S., & Williams, A. (2014). Perspectives on children's experiences in families with parental substance misuse and child protection interventions. *Children and Youth Services Review, 38*, 66-74. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.01.008

O'Leary, M., & Butler, S. (2015). Caring for grandchildren in kinship care: What difficulties face Irish grandparents with drug-dependent children? *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 15*(4), 352-372. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2015.1090999

Olsen, L.J. (1995). Services for substance abuse-affected families: The project connect experience. *Child and Adolescent Social Work Journal, 12*(3), 183-96. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01876771

Potocky, M., & McDonald, T.P. (1996). Evaluating the effectiveness of family preservation services for the families of drug-exposed infants: A pilot study. *Research on Social Work Practice, 6*(4), 524-535. doi:10.1177/104973159600600408

Romero, V., Donohue, B.C., Hill, H.H., Powell, S., Van Hasselt, V.B., Azrin, N., & Allen, D.N. (2010). Family behavior therapy for use in child welfare: Results of a case study involving an abused woman formally diagnosed with alcohol dependence, bipolar disorder, and several anxiety disorders. *Clinical Case Studies, 9*(5), 353-368. doi:10.1177/1534650110383306

Scott, D.A., & Campbell, L.M. (1994). Family-centred practice in the interface between child welfare and the alcohol and drug field. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 13*(4), 447-454. doi:10.1080/09595239400185581

Staudt, M., & Cherry, D. (2009). Mental health and substance use problems of parents involved with child welfare: Are services offered and provided? *Psychiatric Services, 60*(1), 56-60. [doi:10.1176/appi.ps.60.1.56](https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/pdf/10.1176/ps.2009.60.1.56)

Suchman, N., Pajulo, M., DeCoste, C., & Mayes, L. (2006). Parenting interventions for drug-dependent mothers and their young children: The case for an attachment-based approach. *Family Relations: Interdisciplinary Journal of Applied Family Studies, 55*(2), 211-226. doi:10.1111/j.1741-3729.2006.00371.x

Taylor, A., Toner, P., Templeton, L., & Velleman, R. (2008). Parental alcohol misuse in complex families: The implications for engagement. *The British Journal of Social Work, 38*(5), 843-864. doi:10.1093/bjsw/bcl374

## Family Drug Court

Bambrough, S., Shaw, M., & Kershaw, S. (2014). The family drug and alcohol court service in London: A new way of doing care proceedings. *Journal of Social Work Practice, 28*(3), 357-370. doi:10.1080/02650533.2013.801833

Boles, S.M., Young, N.K., Moore, T., & DiPirro-Beard, S. (2007). The Sacramento Dependency Drug Court: Development and outcomes. *Child Maltreatment, 12*(2), 161-171. doi:10.1177/1077559507300643

Bruns, E.J., Pullmann, M.D., Weathers, E.S., Wirschem, M.L., & Murphy, J.K. (2012). Effects of a multidisciplinary family treatment drug court on child and family outcomes: Results of a quasi-experimental study. *Child Maltreatment, 17*(3), 218-230. doi:10.1177/1077559512454216

Bryan, V., & Havens, J.R. (2008). Key linkages between child welfare and substance abuse treatment: Social functioning improvements and client satisfaction in a family drug treatment court. *Family Court Review, 46*(1), 151-162. doi:10.1111/j.1744-1617.2007.00189.x

Choi, S. (2012). Family drug courts in child welfare. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 29*(6), 447-461. doi:10.1007/s10560-012-0272-2

Drabble, L.A., Jones, S.R., & Brown, V. (2013). Advancing trauma-informed systems change in a family drug treatment court context. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 13*(1), 91-113. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2012.756341

Gifford, E.J., Eldred, L.M., Vernerey, A., & Sloan, F.A. (2014). How does family drug treatment court participation affect child welfare outcomes? *Child Abuse & Neglect, 38*(10), 1659-1670. [doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2014.03.010](https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4194264/pdf/nihms-587622.pdf)

Green, B.L., Furrer, C., Worcel, S., Burrus, S., & Finigan, M.W. (2007). How effective are family treatment drug courts? Outcomes from a four-site national study. *Child Maltreatment, 12*(1), 43-59. doi:10.1177/1077559506296317

Lesperance, T., Moore, K.A., Barrett, B., Young, M.S., Clark, C., & Ochshorn, E. (2011). Relationship between trauma and risky behavior in substance-abusing parents involved in a family dependency treatment court. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma, 20*(2), 163-174. doi:10.1080/10926771.2011.546752

Lloyd, M.H. (2015). Family drug courts: Conceptual frameworks, empirical evidence, and implications for social work. *Families in Society, 96*(1), 49-57. doi:10.1606/1044-3894.2015.96.7

Lloyd, M.H., Johnson, T., & Brook, J. (2014). Illuminating the black box from within: Stakeholder perspectives on family drug court best practices. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 14*(4), 378-401. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2014.958492

Rhodus, S., & Roguski, J. (2007). A creative partnership among multiple systems: The El Paso County, Colorado, family treatment drug court. In H.C. Covey, Herbert (Ed.), *The methamphetamine crisis: Strategies to save addicts, families, and communities* (pp. 237-247). Westport, CT: Greenwood Publishing Group.

Worcel, S.D., Furrer, C.J., Green, B.L., Burrus, S.W.M., & Finigan, M.W. (2008). Effects of family treatment drug courts on substance abuse and child welfare outcomes. *Child Abuse Review, 17*(6), 427-443. doi:10.1002/car.1045

## Interventions for Children

Banwell, C., Denton, B., & Bammer, G. (2002). Programmes for the children of illicit drug-using parents: Issues and dilemmas. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 21*(4), 381-386. doi:10.1080/0959523021000023252

Katz, L., Ceballos, S.G., Scott, K., & Wurm, G. (2007). The critical role of a pediatric nurse practitioner in an early intervention program for children with prenatal drug exposure. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing, 12*(2), 123-127. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6155.2007.00102.x

Mallow, A. (2011). Programs for young children with substance-abusing parents. In S.L.A. Straussner, & C.H. Fewell (Eds.), *Children of substance-abusing parents: Dynamics and treatment* (pp. 193-206). New York, NY: Springer Publishing Co.

McMahon, T.J., & Luthar, S.S. (1998). Bridging the gap for children as their parents enter substance abuse treatment. In R.L. Hampton, V. Senatore, & T.P. Gullotta, (Eds.), *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives* (pp. 143-187). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Miller, K.M., Orellana, E.R., Briggs, H.E., & Quinn, A. (2014). Influence of caregiver substance dependence and serious mental illness on children's mental health: Moderating effects of social support. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 31*(5), 435-454. doi:10.1007/s10560-014-0326-8

Moller, M., Koren, G., Karaskov, T., & Garcia-Bournissen, F. (2011). Examining the health and drug exposures among Canadian children residing in drug-producing homes. *The Journal of Pediatrics, 159*(5), 766-770. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2011.05.044

Rogers-Adkinson, D.L., & Stuart, S.K. (2007). Collaborative services: Children experiencing neglect and the side effects of prenatal alcohol exposure. *Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools, 38*(2), 149-156. [doi:10.1044/0161-1461(2007/015)](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/6399442_Collaborative_Services_Children_Experiencing_Neglect_and_the_Side_Effects_of_Prenatal_Alcohol_Exposure)

Taylor, O.D. (2011). Children of substance-abusing or substance-dependent parents. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment, 21*(7), 727-743. doi:10.1080/10911359.2011.615683

VanDeMark, N.R., Russell, L.A., O'Keefe, M., Finkelstein, N., Noether, C.D., & Gampel, J.C. (2005). Children of mothers with histories of substance abuse, mental illness, and trauma. *Journal of Community Psychology, 33*(4), 445-459. doi:10.1002/jcop.20062

## Other Interventions

Andrews, A.B. (1996). Public opinions about what a citizen can do to help abused and neglected children in addictive families. *Journal of Community Practice, 3*(1), 19-33. https://doi.org/10.1300/J125v03n01\_02

LaPota, H.B., Donohue, B., Warren, C.S., & Allen, D.N. (2011). Incorporating a healthy living curriculum within family behavior therapy: A clinical case example in a woman with a history of domestic violence, child neglect, drug abuse, and obesity. *Journal of Family Violence, 26*(3), 227-234. [doi:10.1007/s10896-011-9358-4](http://europepmc.org/backend/ptpmcrender.fcgi?accid=PMC3513917&blobtype=pdf)

Lewandowski, C.A., & Hill, T.J. (2009). The impact of emotional and material social support on women's drug treatment completion. *Health & Social Work, 34*(3), 213-221. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/34.3.213

## Policy Interventions

Barth, R.P. (2001). Research outcomes of prenatal substance exposure and the need to review policies and procedures regarding child abuse reporting. *Child Welfare, 80*(2), 275-296.

Doab, A., Fowler, C., & Dawson, A. (2015). Factors that influence mother-child reunification for mothers with a history of substance use: A systematic review of the evidence to inform policy and practice in Australia. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 26*(9), 820-831. doi:10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.05.025

Green, B.L., Rockhill, A., & Furrer, C. (2006). Understanding patterns of substance abuse treatment for women involved with child welfare: The influence of the Adoption and Safe Families Act (ASFA). *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 32*(2), 149-176. doi:10.1080/00952990500479282

Harris-McKoy, D., Meyer, A.S., McWey, L.M., & Henderson, T.L. (2014). Substance use, policy, and foster care. *Journal of Family Issues, 35*(10), 1298-1321. doi:10.1177/0192513X13481439

Olsen, A. (2015). Punishing parents: Child removal in the context of drug use. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 34*(1), 27-30. doi:10.1111/dar.12219

Resnik, H., Gardner, S.E., & Rogers, C.M. (1998). Child welfare and substance abuse: Premises, programs, and policies. In R.L. Hampton, V. Senatore, & T.P. Gullotta (Eds.), *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives* (pp. 96-123). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Robertson, A.S., & Haight, W. (2012). Engaging child welfare-involved families impacted by substance misuse: Scottish policies and practices. *Children and Youth Services Review, 34*(10), 1992-2001. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.06.006

Rockhill, A., Green, B.L., & Furrer, C. (2007). Is the Adoption and Safe Families Act influencing child welfare outcomes for families with substance abuse issues? *Child Maltreatment, 12*(1), 7-19. doi:10.1177/1077559506296139

Semidei, J., Radel, L.F., & Nolan, C. (2001). Substance abuse and child welfare: Clear linkages and promising responses. *Child Welfare, 80*(2), 109-128.

## Recovery Coaches

Douglas-Siegel, J.A., & Ryan, J.P. (2013). The effect of recovery coaches for substance-involved mothers in child welfare: Impact on juvenile delinquency. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 45*(4), 381-387. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2013.05.010

Ryan, J.P., Choi, S., Hong, J.S., Hernandez, P., & Larrison, C.R. (2008). Recovery coaches and substance exposed births: An experiment in child welfare. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 32*(11), 1072-1079. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2007.12.011

Ryan, J.P., Victor, B.G., Moore, A., Mowbray, O., & Perron, B.E. (2016). Recovery coaches and the stability of reunification for substance abusing families in child welfare. *Children and Youth Services Review, 70*(Supplement C), 357-363. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.10.002

## Substance Abuse Interventions

Brook, J., & McDonald, T.P. (2007). Evaluating the effects of comprehensive substance abuse intervention on successful reunification. *Research on Social Work Practice, 17*(6), 664-673. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731507300148

Carlson, B.E. (2006). Best practices in the treatment of substance-abusing women in the child welfare system. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 6*(3), 97-115. doi:10.1300/J160v06n03\_08

Choi, S., & Ryan, J.P. (2006). Completing substance abuse treatment in child welfare: The role of co-occurring problems and primary drug of choice. *Child Maltreatment, 11*(4), 313-325. doi:10.1177/1077559506292607

Corcoran, J. (2001). Treatment approaches for child welfare mothers with addiction problems: An empirical review to guide practice. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 1*(4), 5-24. doi:10.1300/J160v01n04\_02

Finfgeld, D.L. (2001). Emergent drug abuse resolution models and their implications for childbearing and childrearing women. *Health Care for Women International, 22*(8), 723-733. doi:10.1080/073993301753339942

Lundgren, L.M., Fitzgerald, T., Young, N., Amodeo, M., & Schilling, R.F. (2007). Medication assisted drug treatment and child well-being. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(8), 1051-1069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2007.04.003

Lundgren, L.M., Schilling, R.F., & Peloquin, S.D. (2005). Evidence-based drug treatment practice and the child welfare system: The example of methadone. *Social Work, 50*(1), 53-63. doi:10.1093/sw/50.1.53

Mullins, S.M., Suarez, M., Ondersma, S.J., & Page, M.C. (2004). The impact of motivational interviewing on substance abuse treatment retention: A randomized control trial of women involved with child welfare. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 27*(1), 51-58. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2004.03.010

Pichot, T. (2001). Co-creating solutions for substance abuse. *Journal of Systemic Therapies, 20*(2), 1-23. doi:10.1521/jsyt.20.2.1.23041

Rittner, B., & Dozier, C.D. (2000). Effects of court-ordered substance abuse treatment in child protective services cases. *Social Work, 45*(2), 131-140. doi:10.1093/sw/45.2.131

Rockhill, A, Green, B.L., & Newton-Curtis, L. (2008). [Accessing substance abuse treatment: Issues for parents involved with child welfare services](https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/421f/2e8336ed54122495d5631cefe537b2664508.pdf). *Child Welfare, 87*(3), 63-93.

Teel, K.M. (2016). Strong start for families: An innovative use of high fidelity wraparound with mothers in early recovery from substance use disorders. In C.J. Shapiro, & C.H. Browne (Eds.), *Innovative approaches to supporting families of young children* (pp. 57-85). Cham, Switzerland: Springer International Publishing. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-39059-8\_4.

Wingfield, K., & Klempner, T. (2000). What works in women-oriented treatment for substance abusing mothers. In M.P. Kluger, G. Alexander, P.A. Curtis (Eds.), *What works in child welfare* (pp. 113-124). Washington, DC: Child Welfare League of America.

# Outcomes

Arteaga, I., Chen, C-C., & Reynolds, A.J. (2010). Childhood predictors of adult substance abuse. *Children and Youth Services Review, 32*(8), 1108-1120. [doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2010.04.025](https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5115879/)

Barth, R.P. (2001). Research outcomes of prenatal substance exposure and the need to review policies and procedures regarding child abuse reporting. *Child Welfare, 80*(2), 275-296.

Blome, W.W., Shields, J., & Verdieck, M.J. (2009). The association between foster care and substance abuse risk factors and treatment outcomes: An exploratory secondary analysis. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Substance Abuse, 18*(3), 257-273. doi:10.1080/10678280902976214

De Bortoli, L., Coles, J., & Dolan, M. (2014). Linking illicit substance misuse during pregnancy and child abuse: What is the quality of the evidence? *Child & Family Social Work, 19*(2), 136-148. doi:10.1111/cfs.12002

Elwyn, L., & Smith, C. (2013). Child maltreatment and adult substance abuse: The role of memory. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 13*(3), 269-294. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2013.814483

Forrester, D., & Harwin, J. (2006). Parental substance misuse and child care social work: Findings from the first stage of a study of 100 families. *Child & Family Social Work, 11*(4), 325-335. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2206.2006.00415.x

Forrester, D., & Harwin, J. (2008). Parental substance misuse and child welfare: Outcomes for children two years after referral. *The British Journal of Social Work, 38*(8), 1518-1535. doi:10.1093/bjsw/bcm051

Grant, T., Graham, J.C., Ernst, C.C., Peavy, K.M., & Brown, N.N. (2014). Improving pregnancy outcomes among high-risk mothers who abuse alcohol and drugs: Factors associated with subsequent exposed births. *Children and Youth Services Review, 46*, 11-18. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.07.014

Green, B.L., Rockhill, A., & Furrer, C. (2007). Does substance abuse treatment make a difference for child welfare case outcomes? A statewide longitudinal analysis. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(4) 460-473. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2006.08.006

Gregoire, K.A., & Schultz, D.J. (2001). Substance-abusing child welfare parents: Treatment and child placement outcomes. *Child Welfare, 80*(4), 433-452.

Grella, C.E., Needell, B., Shi, Y., & Hser, Y.I. (2009). Do drug treatment services predict reunification outcomes of mothers and their children in child welfare? *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 36*(3), 278-293. [doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2008.06.010](https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2848488/)

Hjerkinn, B., Lindbaek, M., & Rosvold, E.O. (2013). Behaviour among children of substance-abusing women attending a Special Child Welfare Clinic in Norway, as assessed by Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL). *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences, 27*(2), 285-294. doi:10.1111/j.1471-6712.2012.01030.x

Hjerkinn, B., Rosvold, E.O., & Lindbaek, M. (2009). Neonatal findings among children of substance-abusing women attending a special child welfare clinic in Norway. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health, 37*(7), 751-757. [doi:10.1177/1403494809342310](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/26686138_Neonatal_findings_among_children_of_substance-abusing_women_attending_a_special_child_welfare_clinic_in_Norway)

Karoll, B.R., & Poertner, J. (2002). Judges', caseworkers', and substance abuse counselors' indicators of family reunification with substance-affected parents. *Child Welfare, 81*(2), 249-269.

Kelley-Baker, T., & Romano, E. (2014). Child passengers killed in reckless and alcohol-related motor vehicle crashes. *Journal of Safety Research, 48*, 103-110. doi:10.1016/j.jsr.2013.12.008

Kroll, B. (2004). Living with an elephant: Growing up with parental substance misuse. *Child & Family Social Work, 9*(2), 129-140. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2206.2004.00325.x

Lewis, M.A., Giovannoni, J.M., & Leake, B. (1997). Two-year placement outcomes of children removed at birth from drug-using and non-drug-using mothers in Los Angeles. *Social Work Research, 21*(2), 81-90. https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/21.2.81

Lloyd, M.H., & Akin, B.A. (2014). The disparate impact of alcohol, methamphetamine, and other drugs on family reunification. *Children and Youth Services Review, 44*, 72-81. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.05.013

Lundgren, L.M., Fitzgerald, T., Young, N., Amodeo, M., & Schilling, R.F. (2007). Medication assisted drug treatment and child well-being. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(8), 1051-1069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2007.04.003

Marcenko, M.O., Kemp, S.P., & Larson, N.C. (2000). Childhood experiences of abuse, later substance use, and parenting outcomes among low-income mothers. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 70*(3), 316-326. doi:10.1037/h0087853

Marsh, J.C., Angell, B., Andrews, C.M., & Curry, A. (2012). Client-provider relationship and treatment outcome: A systematic review of substance abuse, child welfare, and mental health services research. *Journal of the Society for Social Work and Research, 3*(4), 233-267. [doi:10.5243/jsswr.2012.15](https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/pdfplus/10.5243/jsswr.2012.15)

Marsh, J.C., & Cao, D. (2005). Parents in substance abuse treatment: Implications for child welfare practice. *Children and Youth Services Review, 27*(12), 1259-1278. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2005.01.002

McGlade, A., Ware, R., & Crawford, M. (2009). Child protection outcomes for infants of substance-using mothers: A matched-cohort study. *Pediatrics, 124*(1), 285-293. doi:10.1542/peds.2008-0576

Mendoza, N. (2013). Family structure, substance use, and child protective services involvement: Exploring child outcomes and services. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 13*(1), 32-49. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2012.756793

Meyer, A.S., McWey, L.M., McKendrick, W., & Henderson, T.L. (2010). Substance using parents, foster care, and termination of parental rights: The importance of risk factors for legal outcomes. *Children and Youth Services Review, 32*(5), 639-649. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2009.12.011

Peleg-Oren, N., & Teichman, M. (2006). Young children of parents with substance use disorders (SUD): A review of the literature and implications for social work practice. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 6*(1-2), 49-61. doi:10.1300/J160v06n01\_03

Rarvlk, A. (2005). Hopeless women, or women in a hopeless situation? A qualitative analysis of Child Welfare and Drug Addiction Units' provision of health care to women who feel they have not been helped. *Tidsskrift for Norsk Psykologforening, 42*(5), 409-415.

Reading, R. (2009). Child protection outcomes for infants of substance-using mothers: A matched-cohort study. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 35*(6), 892. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2214.2009.01023\_4.x

Rockhill, A., Green, B.L., & Furrer, C. (2007). Is the Adoption and Safe Families Act influencing child welfare outcomes for families with substance abuse issues? *Child Maltreatment, 12*(1), 7-19. [doi:10.1177/1077559506296139](http://lib.adai.washington.edu/openlibrary/reprints/rp09724.pdf)

Schaeffer, C.M., Swenson, C.C., Tuerk, E.H., & Henggeler, S.W. (2013). Comprehensive treatment for co-occurring child maltreatment and parental substance abuse: Outcomes from a 24-month pilot study of the MST-Building Stronger Families program. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 37*(8), 596-607. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2013.04.004

Staton-Tindall, M., Sprang, G., Clark, J., Walker, R., & Craig, C.D. (2013). Caregiver substance use and child outcomes: A systematic review. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 13*(1), 6-31. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2013.752272

# Parenting & Motherhood

Azzi-Lessing, L., & Olsen, L.J. (1996). Substance abuse-affected families in the child welfare system: New challenges, new alliances. *Social Work, 41*(1), 15-23. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/41.1.15

Barnard, M. (1999). Forbidden questions: Drug-dependent parents and the welfare of their children. *Addiction, 94*(8), 1109-1111. doi:10.1080/09652149932893

Blakey, J.M. (2012). From surviving to thriving: Understanding reunification among African American mothers with histories of addiction. *Children and Youth Services Review, 34*(1), 91-102. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2011.09.006

Blakey, J.M., & Hatcher, S.S. (2013). Trauma and substance abuse among child welfare involved African American mothers: A case study. *Journal of Public Child Welfare, 7*(2), 194-216. [doi:10.1080/15548732.2013.779623](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271672344_Trauma_and_Substance_Abuse_Among_Child_Welfare_Involved_African_American_Mothers_A_Case_Study)

Carlson, B.E., Matto, H., Smith, C.A., & Eversman, M. (2006). A pilot study of reunification following drug abuse treatment: Recovering the mother role. *Journal of Drug Issues, 36*(4), 877-902. doi:10.1177/002204260603600406

Carlson, B.E., Smith, C., Matto, H., & Eversman, M. (2008). Reunification with children in the context of maternal recovery from drug abuse. *Families in Society, 89*(2), 253-263. doi:10.1606/1044-3894.3741

Carten, A.J. (1996). Mothers in recovery: Rebuilding families in the aftermath of addiction. *Social Work, 41*(2), 214-223. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/41.2.214

Choi, S., & Ryan, J.P. (2007). Co-occurring problems for substance abusing mothers in child welfare: Matching services to improve family reunification. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(11), 1395-1410. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2007.05.013

Doab, A., Fowler, C., & Dawson, A. (2015). Factors that influence mother-child reunification for mothers with a history of substance use: A systematic review of the evidence to inform policy and practice in Australia. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 26*(9), 820-831. doi:10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.05.025

Donohue, B., Holland, J.M., Lopez, K., Urgelles, J., & Allen, D.N. (2014). Examination of illicit drug use frequency using multiple drug assessment methods in mothers referred to treatment by child protective services. *Journal of Family Violence, 29*(8), 911-919. doi:10.1007/s10896-014-9646-x

Dube, S. R., Anda, R. F., Felitti, V. J., Croft, J. B., Edwards, V. J., & Giles, W. H. (2001).

Growing up with parental alcohol abuse: Exposure to childhood abuse, neglect, and

household dysfunction. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 25*(12), 1627-1640. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0145-2134(01)00293-9

Grant, T., Graham, J.C., Ernst, C.C., Peavy, K.M., & Brown, N.N. (2014). Improving pregnancy outcomes among high-risk mothers who abuse alcohol and drugs: Factors associated with subsequent exposed births. *Children and Youth Services Review, 46*, 11-18. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.07.014

Grant, T., Huggins, J., Graham, J.C., Ernst, C., Whitney, N., & Wilson, D. (2011). Maternal substance abuse and disrupted parenting: Distinguishing mothers who keep their children from those who do not. *Children and Youth Services Review, 33*(11), 2176-2185. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2011.07.001

Grella, C.E., Hser, Y-I., & Huang, Y-C. (2006). Mothers in substance abuse treatment: Differences in characteristics based on involvement with child welfare services. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 30*(1), 55-73. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2005.07.005

Gustavsson, N.S., & Rycraft, J.R. (1993). The multiple service needs of drug dependent mothers. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 10*(2), 141-151. doi:10.1007/BF00778784

Harris, M.S. (2008). Alcohol, child maltreatment, and parenting stress in the lives of birth mothers. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment, 18*(2), 129-150. doi:10.1080/10911350802285862

Holland, S., Forrester, D., Williams, A., & Copello, A. (2014). Parenting and substance misuse: Understanding accounts and realities in child protection contexts. *The British Journal of Social Work, 44*(6), 1491-1507. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcs197

Jacobs, P, E., Lurie, A., & Cuzzi, L. (1983). Coordination of services to methadone mothers and their addicted newborns. *Health & Social Work, 8*(4), 290-98. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/8.4.290

Jeong, J.J., Pepler, D.J., Motz, M., DeMarchi, G., & Espinet, S. (2015). Readiness for treatment: Does it matter for women with substance use problems who are parenting? *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 15*(4), 394-417. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2015.1091002

Kerwin, M.L.E. (2005). Collaboration between child welfare and substance-abuse fields: Combined treatment programs for mothers. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 30*(7), 581-597. [doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jsi045](https://academic.oup.com/jpepsy/article/30/7/581/930032)

Klee, H. (1998). Drug-using parents: Analysing the stereotypes. *The International Journal of Drug Policy, 9*(6), 437-448. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0955-3959(98)00060-7

Saldana, L., Smith, D.K., & Weber, E. (2013). Adolescent onset of maternal substance abuse: Descriptive findings from a feasibility trial. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Substance Abuse, 22*(5), 407-420. doi:10.1080/1067828X.2013.788885

Simmat-Durand, L. (2007). The drug addicted mother and placement of the child: Incompatible times. *Drogues, santé et société, 6*(2), 11-45. doi:10.7202/018039ar

Sisco, C.B., & Pearson, C.L. (1994). Prevalence of alcoholism and drug abuse among female AFDC recipients. *Health & Social Work, 19*(1), 75-77. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/19.1.75

Smith, N. (2002). Reunifying families affected by maternal substance abuse: Consumer and service provider perspectives on the obstacles and the need for change. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 2*(1), 33-53. doi:10.1300/J160v02n01\_03

Stanley, N., Cleaver, H., & Hart, D. (2009). The impact of domestic violence, parental mental health problems, substance misuse and learning disability on parenting capacity. In J. Horwath (Ed.), *The child's world: The comprehensive guide to assessing children in need* (2nd ed.) (pp. 326-351)*.* London: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.

Stephens, T., & Aparicio, E.M. (2017). "It's just broken branches": Child welfare-affected mothers' dual experiences of insecurity and striving for resilience in the aftermath of complex trauma and familial substance abuse. *Children and Youth Services Review, 73*(C), 248-256. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.11.035

Stromwall, L.K., Larson, N.C., Nieri, T., Holley, L.C., Topping, D., Castillo, J., & Ashford, J.B. (2008). Parents with co-occurring mental health and substance abuse conditions involved in child protection services: Clinical profile and treatment needs. *Child Welfare, 87*(3), 95-113.

Sun, A. (2000a). Direct practice with substance abusing mothers in the child welfare system: A system perspective. *Smith College Studies in Social Work, 70*(3), 441-457. doi:10.1080/00377310009517604

Sun, A. (2000b). Helping substance-abusing mothers in the child-welfare system: Turning crisis into opportunity. *Families in Society: The Journal of Cotemporary Social Services, 81*(2), 142-151. doi:10.1606/1044-3894.1008

Sun, A. (2004). Principles for practice with substance-abusing pregnant women: A framework based on the five social work intervention roles. *Social Work, 49*(3), 383-394. [doi:10.1093/sw/49.3.383](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/8427654_Principles_for_Practice_with_Substance-Abusing_Pregnant_Women_A_Framework_Based_on_the_Five_Social_Work_Intervention_Roles)

Teel, K.M. (2016). Strong start for families: An innovative use of high fidelity wraparound with mothers in early recovery from substance use disorders. In C.J. Shapiro, & C.H. Browne (Eds.), *Innovative approaches to supporting families of young children* (pp. 57-85). Cham, Switzerland: Springer International Publishing. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-39059-8\_4.

Tracy, E.M. (1994). Maternal substance abuse: Protecting the child, preserving the family. *Social Work, 39*(5), 534-540. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/39.5.534

Virokannas, E. (2011). Identity categorization of motherhood in the context of drug abuse and child welfare services. *Qualitative Social Work: Research and Practice, 10*(3), 329-345. doi:10.1177/1473325011408480

Wingfield, K., & Klempner, T. (2000). What works in women-oriented treatment for substance abusing mothers. In M.P. Kluger, G. Alexander, & P.A. Curtis (Eds.), *What works in child welfare* (pp. 113-124). Washington, DC: Child Welfare League of America.

# Screening/Assessment

Anthony, E.K., Austin, M.J., & Cormier, D.R. (2010). Early detection of prenatal substance exposure and the role of child welfare. *Children and Youth Services Review, 32*(1), 6-12. [doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2009.06.006](https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Elizabeth_Anthony4/publication/46495186_Early_detection_of_prenatal_substance_exposure_and_the_role_of_child_welfare/links/5ac29709aca27222c75ceca1/Early-detection-of-prenatal-substance-exposure-and-the-role-of-child-welfare.pdf?origin=publication_detail)

Berger, L.M. (2001). Estimating the benefits and costs of a universal substance abuse screening and treatment referral policy for pregnant women. *Journal of Social Service Research, 29(*1), 57-84. doi:10.1300/J079v29n01\_03

Brook, J., Yan, Y., Lloyd, M.H., & McDonald, T.P. (2014). Screening for substance use disorders as a supplement to caseworker assessment among foster care-involved families. *Journal of Public Child Welfare, 8*(3), 239-259. doi:10.1080/15548732.2014.903221

Chuang, E., Wells, R., Bellettiere, J., & Cross, T.P. (2013). Identifying the substance abuse treatment needs of caregivers involved with child welfare. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 45(*1), 118-125. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2013.01.007

Donohue, B., Holland, J.M., Lopez, K., Urgelles, J., & Allen, D.N. (2014). Examination of illicit drug use frequency using multiple drug assessment methods in mothers referred to treatment by child protective services. *Journal of Family Violence, 29*(8), 911-919. doi:10.1007/s10896-014-9646-x

Dore, M.M., Doris, J.M., & Wright, P. (1995). Identifying substance abuse in maltreating families: A child welfare challenge. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 19*(5), 531-543. https://doi.org/10.1016/0145-2134(95)00013-X

Dubowitz, H., Kim, J., Black, M.M., Weisbart, C., Semiatin, J., & Magder L.S. (2011). Identifying children at high risk for a child maltreatment report. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 35*(2), 96-104. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2010.09.003

Rapp, L.A., Dulmus, C.N., Wodarski, J.S., & Feit, M.D. (1999). Screening of substance abuse in public welfare and child protective service clients: A comparative study of rapid assessment instruments vs. the SASSI. *Journal of Addictive Diseases, 18*(2), 83-88. doi:10.1300/J069v18n02\_08

Rose, S.J., Brondino, M.J., & Barnack-Tavlaris, J.L. (2009). Screening for problem substance use in community-based agencies. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 9*(1), 41-54. doi: 10.1080/15332560802664938

# Special Populations

## African Americans

Blakey, J.M. (2012). From surviving to thriving: Understanding reunification among African American mothers with histories of addiction. *Children and Youth Services Review, 34*(1), 91-102. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2011.09.006

Blakey, J.M., & Hatcher, S.S. (2013). Trauma and substance abuse among child welfare involved African American mothers: A case study. *Journal of Public Child Welfare, 7*(2), 194-216. [doi:10.1080/15548732.2013.779623](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271672344_Trauma_and_Substance_Abuse_Among_Child_Welfare_Involved_African_American_Mothers_A_Case_Study)

Hall, J.C. (2007). An exploratory study of the role of kinship ties in promoting resilience among African American adult children of alcoholics. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment, 15*(2), 61-78. [doi:10.1300/J137v15n02\_05](http://trace.tennessee.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1023&context=utk_socipubs)

Small, E., & Kohl, P.L. (2012). African American caregivers and substance abuse in child welfare: Identification of multiple risk profiles. *Journal of Family Violence, 27*(5), 415-426. doi:10.1007/s10896-012-9442-4

## Fathers

Finzi-Dottan, R., Cohen, O., Iwaniec, D., Sapir, Y., & Weizman, A. (2006). The child in the family of a drug-using father: Attachment styles and family characteristics. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 6*(1-2), 89-111. doi:10.1300/J160v06n01\_05

## Indigenous Peoples/American Indians

Bennett, M., Wekerle, C., & Zangeneh, M. (2010). Aboriginal health-The overlap among child maltreatment, mental health, and addictive behaviours-The way forward. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 8*(2), 127-134. [doi:10.1007/s11469-010-9273-6](https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs11469-010-9273-6.pdf)

De Leeuw, S., Greenwood, M., & Cameron, E. (2010). Deviant constructions: How governments preserve colonial narratives of addictions and poor mental health to intervene into the lives of Indigenous children and families in Canada. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 8*(2), 282-295. [doi:10.1007/s11469-009-9225-1](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/225618852_Deviant_Constructions_How_Governments_Preserve_Colonial_Narratives_of_Addictions_and_Poor_Mental_Health_to_Intervene_into_the_Lives_of_Indigenous_Children_and_Families_in_Canada)

Libby, A.M., Orton, H.D., Barth, R.P., Webb, M.B., Burns, B.J., Wood, P., & Spicer, P. (2006). Alcohol, drug, and mental health specialty treatment services and race/ ethnicity: A national study of children and families involved with child welfare. *American Journal of Public Health, 96*(4), 628-631. [doi:10.2105/AJPH.2004.059436](https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.2004.059436)

Libby, A.M., Orton, H.D., Barth, R.P., Webb, M.B., Burns, B.J., Wood, P.A., & Spicer, P. (2007). Mental health and substance abuse services to parents of children involved with child welfare: A study of racial and ethnic differences for American Indian parents. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 34*(2), 150-159. [doi:10.1007/s10488-006-0099-2](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/6730524_Mental_Health_and_Substance_Abuse_Services_to_Parents_of_Children_Involved_with_Child_Welfare_A_Study_of_Racial_and_Ethnic_Differences_for_American_Indian_Parents)

McLachlan, A., Kahu, M., & Tauroa, R. (2015). A literature review: Addressing Indigenous parental substance use and child welfare in Aotearoa: A Whānau Ora framework. *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse, 14*(1), 96-109. doi:10.1080/15332640.2014.947460

## Infants

Burke, K.D. (2007). Substance-exposed newborns: Hospital and child protection responses. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(12), 1503-1519. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2007.06.007

Burry, C.L., & Wright, L. (2006). Facilitating visitation for infants with prenatal substance exposure. *Child Welfare, 85*(6), 899-918.

Hjerkinn, B., Rosvold, E.O., & Lindbaek, M. (2009). Neonatal findings among children of substance-abusing women attending a special child welfare clinic in Norway. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health, 37*(7), 751-757. [doi:10.1177/1403494809342310](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/26686138_Neonatal_findings_among_children_of_substance-abusing_women_attending_a_special_child_welfare_clinic_in_Norway)

Jacobs, P.E., Lurie, A., & Cuzzi, L. (1983). Coordination of services to methadone mothers and their addicted newborns. *Health & Social Work, 8*(4), 290-98. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/8.4.290

Lewis, M.A., Giovannoni, J.M., & Leake, B. (1997). Two-year placement outcomes of children removed at birth from drug-using and non-drug-using mothers in Los Angeles. *Social Work Research, 21*(2), 81-90. https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/21.2.81

McGlade, A., Ware, R., & Crawford, M. (2009). Child protection outcomes for infants of substance-using mothers: A matched-cohort study. *Pediatrics, 124*(1), 285-293. doi:10.1542/peds.2008-0576

Reading, R. (2009). Child protection outcomes for infants of substance-using mothers: A matched-cohort study. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 35*(6), 892. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2214.2009.01023\_4.x

Smith, B.D., & Testa, M.F. (2002). The risk of subsequent maltreatment allegations in families with substance-exposed infants. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 26*(1), 97-114. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0145-2134(01)00307-6

Sun, A.P., Freese, M.P., & Fitzgerald, M. (2007). An exploratory study of drug-exposed infants: Case substantiation and child maltreatment. *Child Welfare, 86*(3), 33-50.

Tsantefski, M., Humphreys, C., & Jackson, A.C. (2014). Infant risk and safety in the context of maternal substance use. *Children and Youth Services Review, 47*(P1), 10-17. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2013.10.021

Wulczyn, F., Ernst, M., & Fisher, P. (2011). *Who are the infants in out-of-home care? An epidemiological and developmental snapshot.* Chicago, IL: Chapin Hall at the University of Chicago. Retrieved from <https://fcda.chapinhall.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/2011_infants_issue-brief.pdf>.

## Latinx Americans

Boyas, J.F., Kim, Y.J., Moon, S.S., Ruiz, E., & Gaines, K. (2017). Drug and alcohol use and its relationship to self-rated health: An ecological examination among Latino and non-Hispanic White adolescents. *Children and Youth Services Review, 73*, 454-466. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.11.020

Finno-Velasquez, M., Seay, K.D., & He, A.S. (2016). A national probability study of problematic substance use and treatment receipt among Latino caregivers involved with child welfare: The influence of nativity and legal status. *Children and Youth Services Review, 71*, 61-67. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.10.035

## People of Color

Aarons, G.A., McCabe, K., Gearity, J., & Hough, R.L. (2003). Ethnic variation in the prevalence of substance use disorders in youth sectors of care. *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse, 2*(3), 59-81. doi:10.1300/J233v02n03\_04

Bush, I.R., & Sainz, A. (1997). Preventing substance abuse from undermining permanency planning: Competencies at the intersection of culture, chemical dependency, and child welfare. *Journal of Multicultural Social Work, 5*(1-2), 79-97. https://doi.org/10.1300/J285v05n01\_07

Mirick, R.G. (2014). Engagement in child protective services: The role of substance abuse, intimate partner violence and race. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 31*(3), 267-279. doi:10.1007/s10560-013-0320-6

Mowbray, O., Ryan, J.P., Victor, B.G., Bushman, G., Yochum, C., & Perron, B.E. (2017). Longitudinal trends in substance use and mental health service needs in child welfare. *Children and Youth Services Review, 73*(Supp C), 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.11.029

Rooney, R.H., & Bibus, A.A., III (1996). Multiple lenses: Ethnically sensitive practice with involuntary clients who are having difficulties with drugs or alcohol. *Journal of Multicultural Social Work, 4*(2), 59-73. https://doi.org/10.1300/J285v04n02\_05

Stephens, T., & Aparicio, E.M. (2017). "It's just broken branches": Child welfare-affected mothers' dual experiences of insecurity and striving for resilience in the aftermath of complex trauma and familial substance abuse. *Children and Youth Services Review, 73*(C), 248-256. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.11.035

## People Living with HIV

Barth, R.P., Ramler, M., & Pietrzak, J. (1993). Toward more effective and efficient programs for drug- and AIDS-affected families. In R.P. Barth, J. Pietrzak, & M. Ramler (Eds.), *Families living with drugs and HIV: Intervention and treatment strategies* (pp. 337-353). New York, NY: Guilford Press.

Groze, V., Haines-Simeon, M., & Barth, R.P. (1994). Barriers in permanency planning for medically fragile children: Drug affected children and HIV infected children. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 11*(1), 63-85. [doi:10.1007/BF01876104](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/226828452_Barriers_in_permanency_planning_for_medically_fragile_children_Drug_affected_children_and_HIV_infected_children)

## People who use Methamphetamine

Altshuler, S.J. (2005). Drug-endangered children need a collaborative community response. *Child Welfare, 84*(2), 171-190.

Haight, W.L., Carter-Black, J.D., & Sheridan, K. (2009). Mothers' experience of methamphetamine addiction: A case-based analysis of rural, midwestern women. *Children and Youth Services Review, 31*(1), 71-77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2008.05.011

Mead, A. (2007). Methamphetamine addiction: An integrated approach to case management, evaluation, and treatment. In H.C. Covey (Ed.), *The methamphetamine crisis: Strategies to save addicts, families, and communities* (pp. 199-226)*.* Westport, CT: Greenwood Publishing Group.

Mooney, K. (2007). Case management with parents affected by methamphetamine addiction. In H.C. Covey (Ed.), *The methamphetamine crisis: Strategies to save addicts, families, and communities* (pp. 87-96). Westport, CT: Greenwood Publishing Group.

## Prenatal Substance Exposure

Burry, C.L. (1999). Evaluation of a training program for foster parents of infants with prenatal substance effects. *Child Welfare, 78*(1), 197-214.

Child Welfare Information Gateway (CWIG). (2016). [*Parental drug use as child abuse.*](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/drugexposed.pdf) Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Children’s Bureau.

McCarty, C., Waterman, J., Burge, D., & Edelstein, S.B. (1999). Experiences, concerns, and service needs of families adopting children with prenatal substance exposure: Summary and recommendations. *Child Welfare, 78*(5), 561-577.

Paley, B., & Auerbach, B.E. (2010). Children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders in the dependency court system: Challenges and recommendations. *Journal of Psychiatry & Law, 38*(4), 507-558. doi:10.1177/009318531003800407

Rutman, D., & Van Bibber, M. (2010). Parenting with fetal alcohol spectrum disorder. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 8*(2), 351-361. [doi:10.1007/s11469-009-9264-7](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/225491936_Parenting_with_Fetal_Alcohol_Spectrum_Disorder)

# Training

## Child Welfare Staff

Blythe, B., Heffernan, K., & Walters, B. (2010). Best practices for developing child protection workers' skills: Domestic violence, substance abuse, and mental health training. *Revista de Asistenta Sociala (Social Work Review), 9*(2), 51-64.

Gregoire, T.K. (1994). Assessing the benefits and increasing the utility of addiction training for public child welfare workers: A pilot study. *Child Welfare, 73*(1), 69-81.

Pomeroy, E.C., & Parrish, D.E. (2013). Online training on fetal alcohol spectrum disorders for court-appointed special advocates volunteers. *Health & Social Work, 38*(3), 159-165. doi:10.1093/hsw/hlt014

Schroeder, J., Lemieux, C., & Pogue, R. (2008). The collision of the Adoption and Safe Families Act and substance abuse: Research-based education and training priorities for child welfare professionals. *Journal of Teaching in Social Work, 28*(1-2), 227-246. https://doi.org/10.1080/08841230802179316

Tracy, E.M., & Farkas, K.J. (1994). Preparing practitioners for child welfare practice with substance-abusing families. *Child Welfare, 73*(1), 57-68.

## Foster Parents

Burry, C.L. (1999). Evaluation of a training program for foster parents of infants with prenatal substance effects. *Child Welfare, 78*(1), 197-214.

## Graduate Students

Hollister, C.D., & McGee, G. (2000). Delivering substance abuse and child welfare content through interactive television. *Research on Social Work Practice, 10*(4), 417-427. https://doi.org/10.1177/104973150001000403

## Pediatric Residents

Wilson, C.R., Sherritt, L., & Knight, J.R. (2005). Teaching residents about child neglect and parental alcoholism: A controlled pilot study. *Medical Education Online, 10*(1), 1-7. [doi:10.3402/meo.v10i.4381](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.3402/meo.v10i.4381?needAccess=true)

# Trauma

Blakey, J.M., & Hatcher, S.S. (2013). Trauma and substance abuse among child welfare involved African American mothers: A case study. *Journal of Public Child Welfare, 7*(2), 194-216. [doi:10.1080/15548732.2013.779623](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271672344_Trauma_and_Substance_Abuse_Among_Child_Welfare_Involved_African_American_Mothers_A_Case_Study)

Drabble, L.A., Jones, S.R., & Brown, V. (2013). Advancing trauma-informed systems change in a family drug treatment court context. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 13*(1), 91-113. [doi:10.1080/1533256X.2012.756341](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/272121979_Advancing_Trauma-Informed_Systems_Change_in_a_Family_Drug_Treatment_Court_Context)

Fahy, A. (2007). The unbearable fatigue of compassion: Notes from a substance abuse counselor who dreams of working at Starbucks. *Clinical Social Work Journal, 35*(3), 199-205. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10615-007-0094-4

Lesperance, T., Moore, K.A., Barrett, B., Young, M.S., Clark, C., & Ochshorn, E. (2011). Relationship between trauma and risky behavior in substance-abusing parents involved in a family dependency treatment court. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma, 20*(2), 163-174. doi:10.1080/10926771.2011.546752

Seay, K.D., & Kohl, P.L. (2013). Caregiver substance abuse and children's exposure to violence in a nationally representative child welfare sample. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 13*(1), 70-90. doi:10.1080/1533256X.2013.756335

Sprang, G., Clark, J.J., & Staton-Tindall, M. (2010). Caregiver substance use and trauma exposure in young children. *Families in Society: The Journal of Contemporary Social Services, 91*(4), 401-407. [doi:10.1606/1044-3894.4029](http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1606/1044-3894.4029)

Sprang, G., Staton-Tindall, M., & Clark, J. (2008). Trauma exposure and the drug endangered child. *Journal of Traumatic Stress, 21*(3), 333-339. doi:10.1002/jts.20330

Staton-Tindall, M., Sprang, G., & Clark, J. (2012). Caregiver drug use and arrest as correlates of child trauma exposure. *Journal of Evidence-Based Social Work, 9*(3), 265-282. doi:10.1080/15433714.2010.494982

# Understanding the Link Between Substance Abuse & Child Welfare

Barnard, M. (1999). Forbidden questions: Drug-dependent parents and the welfare of their children. *Addiction, 94*(8), 1109-1111. doi:10.1080/09652149932893

Barth, R.P., Gibbons, C., & Guo, S. (2006). Substance abuse treatment and the recurrence of maltreatment among caregivers with children living at home: A propensity score analysis. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 30*(2), 93-104. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2005.10.008

Berger, L.M., Slack, K.S., Waldfogel, J., & Bruch, S.K. (2010). Caseworker-perceived caregiver substance abuse and child protective services outcomes. *Child Maltreatment, 15*(3), 199-210. doi:10.1177/1077559510368305

Bloom, M. (1998). The bridges of child welfare/substance abuse county. In R.L. Hampton, V. Senatore, & T.P. Gullotta (Eds.), *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives* (pp.124-142). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Child Welfare Information Gateway (CWIG). (2014). *[Parental substance use and the child](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/parentalsubabuse.pdf)*

*[welfare system](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/parentalsubabuse.pdf)*[.](https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/parentalsubabuse.pdf) Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,

Children’s Bureau.

Choi, S., Huang, H., & Ryan, J.P. (2012). Substance abuse treatment completion in child welfare: Does substance abuse treatment completion matter in the decision to reunify families? *Children and Youth Services Review, 34*(9), 1639-1645. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.04.022

Choi, S., & Ryan, J.P. (2007). Co-occurring problems for substance abusing mothers in child welfare: Matching services to improve family reunification. *Children and Youth Services Review, 29*(11), 1395-1410. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2007.05.013

Cleaver, H., Nicholson, D., Tarr, S., & Cleaver, D. (2007). *Child protection, domestic violence and parental substance misuse: Family experiences and effective practice.* London, England: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.

Curtis, P.A., & McCullough, C. (1993). The impact of alcohol and other drugs on the child welfare system. *Child Welfare, 72*(6), 533-542.

De Bortoli, L., Coles, J., & Dolan, M. (2013). Parental substance misuse and compliance as factors determining child removal: A sample from the Victorian Children's Court in Australia. *Children and Youth Services Review, 35*(9), 1319-1326. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2013.05.002

Doab, A., Fowler, C., & Dawson, A. (2015). Factors that influence mother-child reunification for mothers with a history of substance use: A systematic review of the evidence to inform policy and practice in Australia. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 26*(9), 820-831. doi:10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.05.025

Donohue, B., Holland, J.M., Lopez, K., Urgelles, J., & Allen, D.N. (2014). Examination of illicit drug use frequency using multiple drug assessment methods in mothers referred to treatment by child protective services. *Journal of Family Violence, 29*(8), 911-919. [doi:10.1007/s10896-014-9646-x](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/259150249_Examination_of_Illicit_Drug_Use_Frequency_Using_Multiple_Drug_Assessment_Methods_in_Mothers_Referred_to_Treatment_by_Child_Protective_Services)

Dube, S.R., Anda, R.F., Felitti, V.J., Croft, J.B., Edwards, V.J., & Giles, W.H. (2001). Growing up with parental alcohol abuse: Exposure to childhood abuse, neglect, and household dysfunction. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 25*(12), 1627-1640. https://doi.org/10/1016/SO145-2134(01)00293-9

Dubowitz, H., Kim, J., Black, M.M., Weisbart, C., Semiatin, J., & Magder L.S. (2011). Identifying children at high risk for a child maltreatment report. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 35*(2), 96-104. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2010.09.003

Freisthler, B., & Weiss, R.E. (2008). Using Bayesian space-time models to understand the substance use environment and risk for being referred to child protective services. *Substance Use & Misuse, 43*(2), 239-251. doi:10.1080/10826080701690649

Fuller, T.L., & Wells, S.J. (2003). Predicting maltreatment recurrence among CPS cases with alcohol and other drug involvement. *Children and Youth Services Review, 25*(7), 553-569. doi: 10.1016/S0190-7409(03)00044-6

Grant, B.F. (2000). Estimates of US children exposed to alcohol abuse and dependence in the family. *American Journal of Public Health, 90*(1), 112-115. [doi:10.2105/AJPH.90.1.112](https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.90.1.112)

Grella, C.E., Hser, Y-I., & Huang, Y-C. (2006). Mothers in substance abuse treatment: Differences in characteristics based on involvement with child welfare services. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 30*(1), 55-73. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2005.07.005

Guo, S., Barth, R.P., & Gibbons, C. (2006). Propensity score matching strategies for evaluating substance abuse services for child welfare clients. *Children and Youth Services Review, 28*(4), 357-383. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2005.04.012

Gustavsson, N.S., & Rycraft, J.R. (1993). The multiple service needs of drug dependent mothers. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 10*(2), 141-151. doi:10.1007/BF00778784

Hampton, R.L., Senatore, V., & Gullotta, T.P. (Eds.). (1998). *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Hanson, R.F., Self-Brown, S., Fricker-Elhai, A.E., Kilpatrick, D.G., Saunders, B.E., & Resnick, H.S. (2006). The relations between family environment and violence exposure among youth: Findings from the National Survey of Adolescents. *Child Maltreatment, 11*(1), 3-15. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077559505279295

Hayden, C. (2004). Parental substance misuse and childcare social work: Research in a city social work department in England. *Child Abuse Review, 13*(1), 18-30. doi:10.1002/car.828

Hinze, K., & Jost, A. (2005). Children from addicted families in the context of youth protection agencies. *Sucht: Zeitschrift fur Wissenschaft und Praxis, 51*, 109-118. doi:10.1024/2005.02.06

Jones, L. (2004). The prevalence and characteristics of substance abusers in a child protective service sample. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 4*(2), 33-50. doi:10.1300/J160v04n02\_04

Klee, H. (1998). Drug-using parents: Analysing the stereotypes. *The International Journal of Drug Policy, 9*(6), 437-448. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0955-3959(98)00060-7

Mirick, R.G. (2014). Engagement in child protective services: The role of substance abuse, intimate partner violence and race. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal, 31*(3), 267-279. doi:10.1007/s10560-013-0320-6

Mützell, S., & Mützell, P. (1994). Brain damage and neuropsychological impairment in female and male alcoholics and implications for their offspring. *Early Child Development and Care, 103*(1), 1-14. doi:10.1080/0300443941030101

Pirsaraee, H.Y. (2007). The effects of parental drug dependency on children in Iran. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 7*(3), 73-85. https://doi.org/10.1300/J160v07n03\_05

Resnik, H., Gardner, S.E., & Rogers, C.M. (1998). Child welfare and substance abuse: Premises, programs, and policies. In R.L. Hampton, V. Senatore, & T.P. Gullotta (Eds.), *Substance abuse, family violence, and child welfare: Bridging perspectives* (pp. 96-123). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

Ryan, J.P., & Huang, H. (2014). Substance abuse issues. In G.P. Mallon, & P.M. Hess (Eds.), *Child welfare for the twenty-first century: A handbook of practices, policies, and programs* (2nd ed.) (pp. 299-311). New York, NY: Columbia University Press.

Schuck, A.M., & Windom, C.S. (2001). Childhood victimization and alcohol symptoms in females: Causal influences and hypothesized mediators. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 25*(8), 1069-1092. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0145-2134(01)00257-5

Semidei, J., Radel, L.F., & Nolan, C. (2001). Substance abuse and child welfare: Clear linkages and promising responses. *Child Welfare, 80*(2), 109-128.

Shillington, A.M., Hohman, M., & Jones, L. (2001). Women in substance use treatment: Are those also involved in the child welfare system different? *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions, 1*(4), 25-46. doi:10.1300/J160v01n04\_03

Stromwall, L.K., Larson, N.C., Nieri, T., Holley, L.C., Topping, D., Castillo, J., & Ashford, J.B. (2008). Parents with co-occurring mental health and substance abuse conditions involved in child protection services: Clinical profile and treatment needs. *Child Welfare, 87*(3), 95-113.

Sun, A. (2000a). Direct practice with substance abusing mothers in the child welfare system: A system perspective. *Smith College Studies in Social Work, 70*(3), 441-457. doi:10.1080/00377310009517604

Sun, A. (2000b). Helping substance-abusing mothers in the child-welfare system: Turning crisis into opportunity. *Families in Society: The Journal of Cotemporary Social Services, 81*(2), 142-151. doi:10.1606/1044-3894.1008

Thompson, L. (1990). Working with alcoholic families in a child welfare agency: The problem of underdiagnosis. *Child Welfare, 69*(5), 464-470.

Thornton, T., Goldstein, A., & Tonmyr, L. (2013). Homelessness and child welfare involvement: Risks for co-occurring mental health symptoms and substance use? *International Journal of Mental Health Promotion, 14*(4), 237-250. [doi:10.1080/14623730.2013.771460](https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Christine_Wekerle/publication/271671576_Homelessness_and_child_welfare_involvement_risks_for_co-occurring_mental_health_symptoms_and_substance_use/links/5a9b0dd8aca2721e3f301a07/Homelessness-and-child-welfare-involvement-risks-for-co-occurring-mental-health-symptoms-and-substance-use.pdf?origin=publication_list)

Tracy, E.M. (1994). Maternal substance abuse: Protecting the child, preserving the family. *Social Work, 39*(5), 534-540. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/39.5.534

Traube, D.E. (2012). The missing link to child safety, permanency, and well-being: Addressing substance misuse in child welfare. *Social Work Research, 36*(2), 83-87. doi:10.1093/swr/svs043

Trinh, C. (1998). The crack epidemic: Drug addiction in women. In B.R. Sherman, (Ed.), *Addiction and pregnancy: Empowering recovery through peer counseling* (pp. 9-28). Westport, CT: Greenwood Publishing Group.

Wells, K.M. (2006). Substance abuse and child maltreatment. In C.R. Brittain (Ed.). *Understanding the medical diagnosis of child maltreatment: A guide for nonmedical professionals* (3rd ed.) (pp.179-189). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

Wolock, I., & Magura, S. (1996). Parental substance abuse as a predictor of child maltreatment re-reports. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 20*(12), 1183-1193. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0145-2134(96)00114-7

Wu, S., de Saxe Zerden, L., & Wu, Q. (2016). The influence of childhood welfare participation on adulthood substance use: Evidence from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 42*(6), 657-670. doi:10.1080/00952990.2016.1176176

# Youth/Adolescent Substance Abuse in the Child Welfare System

Aarons, G.A., Hazen, A. L., Leslie, L.K., Hough, R.L., Monn, A.R., Connelly, C.D., … Brown, S.A. (2008). Substance involvement among youths in child welfare: The role of common and unique risk factors. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 78*(3), 340-349. doi:10.1037/a0014215

Aarons, G.A., McCabe, K., Gearity, J., & Hough, R.L. (2003). Ethnic variation in the prevalence of substance use disorders in youth sectors of care. *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse, 2*(3), 59-81. doi:10.1300/J233v02n03\_04

Baker, A.J.L., Ashare, C., & Charvat, B.J. (2009). Substance use and dependency disorders in adolescent girls in group living programs: Prevalence and associations with milieu factors. *Residential Treatment for Children & Youth, 26*(1), 42-57. doi:10.1080/08865710802689837

Brown, S.M., & Shillington, A.M. (2017). Childhood adversity and the risk of substance use and delinquency: The role of protective adult relationships. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 63*, 211-221. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2016.11.006

Casanueva, C., Stambaugh, L., Urato, M., Fraser, J.G., & Williams, J. (2011). Lost in transition: Illicit substance use and services receipt among at-risk youth in the child welfare system. *Children and Youth Services Review, 33*(10), 1939-1949. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2011.05.025

Casanueva, C., Stambaugh, L., Urato, M., Fraser, J.G., & Williams, J. (2014). Illicit drug use from adolescence to young adulthood among child welfare-involved youths. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Substance Abuse, 23*(1), 29-48. doi:10.1080/1067828X.2012.735514

Cheng, T.C., & Lo, C.C. (2010a). Drug use among maltreated adolescents receiving child welfare services. *Children and Youth Services Review, 32*(12), 1735-1739. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2010.07.017

Cheng, T.C., & Lo, C.C. (2010b). The roles of parenting and child welfare services in alcohol use by adolescents. *Children and Youth Services Review, 32*(1), 38-43. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2009.06.014

Fettes, D.L., Aarons, G.A., & Green, A.E. (2013). Higher rates of adolescent substance use in child welfare versus community populations in the United States. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 74*(6), 825-834. doi:10.15288/jsad.2013.74.825

Goldstein, A.L., Faulkner, B., & Wekerle, C. (2012). The relationship among internal resilience, smoking, alcohol use, and depression symptoms in emerging adults transitioning out of child welfare. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 37*(1), 22-32. [doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2012.08.007](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/233973423_The_relationship_among_internal_resilience_smoking_alcohol_use_and_depression_symptoms_in_emerging_adults_transitioning_out_of_child_welfare)

Goldstein, A.L., Vilhena-Churchill, N., Stewart, S.H., & Wekerle, C. (2012). Coping motives as moderators of the relationship between emotional distress and alcohol problems in a sample of adolescents involved with child welfare. *Advances in Mental Health, 11*(1), 67-75. doi:10.5172/jamh.2012.11.1.67

Goldstein, A.L., Wekerle, C., Tonmyr, L., Thornton, T., Waechter, R., Pereira, J., … MAP Research Team. (2011). The relationship between post-traumatic stress symptoms and substance use among adolescents involved with child welfare: Implications for emerging adulthood. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 9*(5), 507-524. [doi:10.1007/s11469-011-9331-8](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/226735101_The_Relationship_Between_Post-Traumatic_Stress_Symptoms_and_Substance_Use_Among_Adolescents_Involved_with_Child_Welfare_Implications_for_Emerging_Adulthood)

Guibord, M., Bell, T., Romano, E., & Rouillard, L. (2011). Risk and protective factors for depression and substance use in an adolescent child welfare sample. *Children and Youth Services Review, 33*(11), 2127-2137. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2011.06.019

Harwin, J. (2008). Focusing on parental and young people's substance misuse: Exploring the links. *Child Abuse Review, 17*(6), 365-370. doi:10.1002/car.1051

Havlicek, J.R., Garcia, A.R., & Smith, D.C. (2013). Mental health and substance use disorders among foster youth transitioning to adulthood: Past research and future directions. *Children and Youth Services Review, 35*(1), 194-203. [doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.10.003](https://europepmc.org/backend/ptpmcrender.fcgi?accid=PMC3677527&blobtype=pdf)

Hedges, K. (2012). Teens in the grey zone: The structural violence of substance-using youth being raised in the system. *Human Organization, 71*(3), 317-325. doi:10.17730/humo.71.3.l701783834gq63m6

Helfrich, C.M., & McWey, L.M. (2014). Substance use and delinquency: High-risk behaviors as predictors of teen pregnancy among adolescents involved with the child welfare system. *Journal of Family Issues, 35*(10), 1322-1338. doi:10.1177/0192513X13478917

Keller, T.E., Salazar, A.M., & Courtney, M.E. (2010). Prevalence and timing of diagnosable mental health, alcohol, and substance use problems among older adolescents in the child welfare system. *Children and Youth Services Review, 32*(4), 626-634. [doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2009.12.010](http://europepmc.org/backend/ptpmcrender.fcgi?accid=PMC2840264&blobtype=pdf)

Kobulsky, J.M., Holmes, M.R., Yoon, S., & Perzynski, A.T. (2016). Physical abuse after child protective services investigation and adolescent substance use. *Children and Youth Services Review, 71*, 36-44. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.10.033

Kouvonen, P. (2009). Vulnerable, guilty or on their own? Institutional identities of substance abusing children and families within Finnish child welfare. *Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 26*(6), 483-502. [https://doi.org/10.1177/145507250902600610](http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/145507250902600610)

Lalayants, M., & Prince, J.D. (2014). Delinquency, depression, and substance use disorder among child welfare-involved adolescent females. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 38*(4), 797-807. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2013.08.008

Lalayants, M., & Prince, J.D. (2016). Child neglect and onset of substance use disorders among child welfare-involved adolescents. *Child Abuse Review, 25*(6), 469-478. doi:10.1002/car.2372

Orton, H.D., Riggs, P.D., & Libby, A.M. (2009). Prevalence and characteristics of depression and substance use in a U.S. child welfare sample. *Children and Youth Services Review, 31*(6), 649-653. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2008.12.005

Saldana, L., Smith, D.K., & Weber, E. (2013). Adolescent onset of maternal substance abuse: Descriptive findings from a feasibility trial. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Substance Abuse, 22*(5), 407-420. doi:10.1080/1067828X.2013.788885

Shook, J., Goodkind, S., Pohlig, R.T., Schelbe, L., Herring, D., & Kim, K.H. (2011). Patterns of mental health, substance abuse, and justice system involvement among youth aging out of child welfare. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 81*(3), 420-432. doi:10.1111/j.1939-0025.2011.01110.x

Singh, V.S., Thornton, T., & Tonmyr, L. (2011). Determinants of substance abuse in a population of children and adolescents involved with the child welfare system. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 9*(4), 382-397. doi:10.*1007*/s11469-011-9320-y

Snyder, S.M., Gwaltney, A.Y., & Landeck, E. (2015). What social bonds have the greatest influence on patterns of substance use among child-welfare-involved youth? *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs, 47*(4), 308-316. doi:10.1080/02791072.2015.1075091

Stewart, S.H., McGonnell, M., Wekerle, C., Adlaf, E., & MAP Longitudinal Study Research Team. (2011). Associations of personality with alcohol use behaviour and alcohol problems in adolescents receiving child welfare services. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 9*(5), 492-506. [doi:10.1007/s11469-011-9339-0](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/225623198_Associations_of_Personality_with_Alcohol_Use_Behaviour_and_Alcohol_Problems_in_Adolescents_Receiving_Child_Welfare_Services)

Traube, D., Holloway, I., & Zhang, J. (2013). National study of the role of recent illicit substance use on the relationship between depressive symptoms and sexual risk behavior among child welfare-involved adolescents. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 74*(4), 589-597. doi:10.15288/jsad.2013.74.589

Traube, D.E., James, S., Zhang, J., & Landsverk, J. (2012). A national study of risk and protective factors for substance use among youth in the child welfare system. *Addictive Behaviors, 37*(5), 641-650. doi:10.1016/j.addbeh.2012.01.015

Wall, A.E., & Kohl, P.L. (2007). Substance use in maltreated youth: Findings from the national survey of child and adolescent well-being. *Child Maltreatment, 12*(1), 20-30. doi:10.1177/1077559506296316

Wells, R., Chuang, E., Haynes, L.E., Lee, I-H., & Bai, Y. (2011). Child welfare agency ties to providers and schools and substance abuse treatment use by adolescents. *Journal of* *Substance Abuse Treatment, 40*(1), 26-34. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2010.08.004

Windle, J., & Briggs, D. (2015). 'It's like working away for two weeks': The harms associated with young drug dealers commuting from a saturated London drug market. *Crime Prevention and Community Safety, 17*(2), 105-119. [doi:10.1057/cpcs.2015.2](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/275062224_'It's_like_working_away_for_two_weeks'_The_harms_associated_with_young_drug_dealers_commuting_from_a_saturated_London_drug_market)